
The Metamorphosis of Managed Care: Implications for Health Reform Internationally

Marc A. Rodwin

Many writers suggest that managed care had a brief life and that we are now in a post-managed care era. Yet managed care has had a long history and continues to thrive. Writers also often assume that managed care is a fixed entity, or focus on its tools, rather than the context in which it operates and the functions it performs. They overlook that managed care has evolved and neglect to examine the role that it plays in the health system.¹

This article argues that private actors and the state have used managed care tools to promote diverse goals. These include the following: increasing access to medical care; restricting physician entrepreneurialism; challenging professional control over the medical economy; curbing medical spending; managing medical practice and markets; furthering the growth of medical markets and private insurance; promoting for-profit medical facilities and insurers; earning bounties for reducing medical expenditures; and reducing governmental responsibility for, and oversight of, medical care. Struggles over these competing goals spurred the metamorphosis of managed care internationally.

To help illustrate these conflicts and changes in managed care, this article explores two related themes. First, it examines how managed care transformed physicians' conflicts of interests and responses to them. Second, it examines how managed care altered the opportunities for patients/ medical consumers to use exit and voice to spur change. Patient and consumer

voice, I contend, is a neglected means to help manage medical care, organizations and public policy.

The growth of managed care was in part a response to conflicts of interest arising from physician entrepreneurship, payment incentives, and professional control over the medical market. Medical consumers used early forms of managed care, called prepaid group practice (PPGP), as an alternative to physician entrepreneurial practice, which had raised the cost of medical services and impeded the growth of insurance. Later, policymakers and payers used health maintenance organizations (HMOs) to end incentives that created physicians' conflicts of interest or to oversee physician choices that were compromised by their conflicts of interest. They had some success, but as HMOs and other forms of managed care evolved, they created new conflicts of interest.

Dissatisfied individuals, Albert Hirschman writes, have two main means to effect change. They can *exit*, namely purchase from alternative suppliers or leave an organization. Alternatively, they can use their *voice*, that is, complain, protest, or engage in political activity.² Prior to managed care, individuals could employ exit by switching providers freely, an option that rewarded physicians who catered to their patients. However, most patients had limited options. They could only choose from self-employed physicians in an uncoordinated medical system, what Charles Weller calls "guild free-choice."³ Individuals had less ability to effect change through voice, by complaining or participating in governance. The growth of managed care limited the ability of patients to exit, but did not correspondingly increase opportunities to exercise voice within MCOs. However, voice exercised through the political process led to increased governmental oversight of MCOs and accelerated their transformation.

Marc A. Rodwin, J.D., Ph.D., is a Professor of Law at Suffolk University Law School. He is the author of *Conflicts of Interest and the Future of Medicine: The United States, France and Japan* (Oxford University Press, forthcoming fall 2010), and *Medicine, Money & Morals: Physicians' Conflicts of Interest* (Oxford University Press, 1993).

Managed care's trajectory is briefly summarized. From 1930 to 1966, PPGPs were used to increase access to medical care and as an alternative to entrepreneurial private practice, but constituted a minor part of the medical economy. The enactment of Medicare and Medicaid in 1965 and the rise in health care spending led policymakers to seek ways to control costs. By 1973, policy leaders turned to PPGP, renamed HMOs, in order to control spending.

After 1975, policymakers promoted markets, investor-owned medical firms, and commercialization. HMO enrollment, then overwhelmingly in not-for-profit entities, shifted into for-profit firms. Managed care was transformed from a reform movement into a market-driven industry. Since 1980, HMO ownership consolidated, and managed care and indemnity insurance each became more like the other. In place of having distinct models of medical finance and organization, a continuum of arrangements emerged — referred to as managed care organizations (MCOs) — that differed from each other in degree. Within the framework of managed care, variations in finance and organization proliferated.

Some economists urged the development of an economy based on *managed competition*, i.e., regulated MCOs competing over price and quality, rather than by selecting low risk patients or offering different benefits. This idea influenced the health reforms spearheaded by President Bill Clinton in 1993, but his proposal and managed competition were never adopted. Instead, MCOs became bounty hunters who reaped profits by cutting spending, in part by reducing medical services and provider payment.

These changes precipitated a political backlash by consumers and providers, and led to legislation which regulated MCOs, in short, public management. Many writers viewed these changes as the end of managed care. Actually, it stimulated transformations already underway. As part of this change, MCOs that preclude exit were replaced by MCOs that allow patients to use providers outside the network when they make additional co-payments.

Subsequently, President George W. Bush proposed the use of MCOs to change Medicare from a program that offered defined benefits into one that offered a defined financial contribution that each beneficiary could use toward the purchase of medical benefits through an MCO. That would have relieved the federal government for responsibility for ensuring that patients received needed services and for the cost of medical care; it would have granted private firms greater control over medical policy and sifted financial liability to each Medicare beneficiary.

Managed care became an export. Some nations with national health insurance (NHI) used it to oversee providers, others to privatize public sector medical facilities.

I. Medicine's Political Economy, 1930-1973

1930-1966: Increasing Access, Changing Incentives, and Creating New Organizations

Traditional private practice was rife with financial conflicts of interest.⁴ Self-employed practitioners were entrepreneurs who bore the risk of financial loss and reaped profits from their medical practice. In addition, fee-for-service payment encouraged physicians to increase medical services they supply. Physicians' interest in selling services compromises their independent judgment in assessing patients' needs, prescribing therapy, and overseeing patient care.⁵ Physician's entrepreneurial opportunities were restricted prior to insurance, however, because many people lacked means to pay physicians.

Although patients could choose their physicians and hospitals, they lacked information to make informed choices. Professional ethics restricted advertising prices or other matters and hardly any evaluations of physicians and hospitals were public. Furthermore, from the 1930s until 1960, a doctor shortage reduced patient choice. In addition, switching physicians often requires severing a long-standing relationship. Patients with a chronic illness are often reluctant to switch providers because they want someone familiar with their history.⁶ Thus, many patients endured problems and reserved exit as a last resort.

Patients had even more difficulty exercising effective voice. Physician Jay Katz described the patient-physician relationship as a *silent world*.⁷ Physicians were paternalistic and did not elicit patients' views or participation in decisions. Medical and social norms encouraged patients to play a passive sick role, depend on doctors, and not raise questions.⁸ Nor did patients have opportunities for voice on medical matters outside of the patient-doctor relationship. Patients did not view themselves as consumers or perceive themselves as having common quality problems stemming from the way medicine was organized.⁹ Thus, patients rarely formed organized groups to assert their interests. They lacked institutions to amplify their individual voices.

The organization of medical care also impeded consumers from expressing their voice. There was no single entity responsible for coordinating or overseeing health care to which consumers could complain. Patients received medical care through a decentralized and fragmented delivery system. Patients could complain of egregious conduct to state licensing boards, but

these boards had limited powers and usually focused their discipline on doctors who had been convicted of criminal offenses or were impaired by alcohol or drug use.¹⁰ Courts provided a forum for patients injured by medical malpractice, but this was a very limited and costly form of consumer voice.¹¹

Managed care emerged at the early 20th century when the United States lacked private and public health insurance.¹² Commercial insurers maintained that medical risk could not be insured. They could not accurately price insurance based on population-wide statistics, they said, because individuals who needed medical care were more likely to purchase insurance than average, a phenomena they called *adverse selec-*

As a result of organized medicine's opposition, it often required a combination of concerted consumer voice and exit to spur the formation of PPGPs.

tion.¹³ Furthermore, insurers said that being insured created a *moral hazard*. It induced individuals to increase their use of medical services because they do not bear the cost, and because physicians can prescribe services to boost their income without budget constraints. Proposals for public insurance also faced obstacles. The organized medical profession opposed NHI — fearing that the state would control physician payment and medical practice. It opposed many private insurance arrangements and lay-directed medical practice that employed physicians for the same reason.¹⁴

The absence of commercial and public medical insurance set the stage for the emergence of two forms of voluntary not-for-profit insurance in the 1930s. The model that became dominant — Blue Cross hospital and Blue Shield physician insurance (referred to as the Blues) — supplied medical benefits through independent hospitals and self-employed physicians. The Blues did not exclude any individual from purchasing insurance based on their medical condition or risk, a practice they called *open enrollment*. Everyone paid the same premium, a policy they called *community rating*. Initially, Blue Cross supplied medical services, but soon it reimbursed patients for about 80 percent of their medical expenses. In effect, the Blues became indemnity insurers.

The Blues constituted a reform movement backed by laymen.¹⁵ Communities formed not-for-profit organizations to finance medical services because com-

mercial firms and the state did not. Consumer voice resonated, however, because hospitals helped create the Blues to supply stable financing and because the Blues accommodated organized medicine's interests.¹⁶ They included virtually all providers, let them decide what services to supply, and allowed providers to bill patients the difference between their charges and the amount they reimbursed. The Blues did not challenge organized medicine's authority over practice and deferred to it on issues of economics and policy. Although they expanded access to medical care, by neglecting oversight, the Blues spurred conflicts of interest from physician entrepreneurship and fee-for-service payment. However, physicians could boost their income by recommending and supplying services because the Blues did not manage physician incentives, their practice, or medical quality and spending.

The second insurance model — PPGPs — represented a more radical development. By combining insurance with the delivery of medical services, financing became a tool to oversee medical practice, physician incentives, and the cost of medical services.

PPGPs allowed laity and not-for-profit entities to oversee medical practice, creating an alternative model for medicine, and this challenged the dominance of self-employed physician-entrepreneurs.¹⁷

Most PPGPs were not-for-profit organizations with a public service mission. They often owned and operated medical facilities. They supplied services through a limited network of providers, rather than reimburse patients for their expenses. Most PPGPs ended entrepreneurship and fee-for-service payment conflicts by employing physicians and paying them a salary or by contracting with selected self-employed physicians and paying them by *capitation*, i.e., a fee for each patient under their care.

Organized medicine (i.e., the American Medical Association's [AMA] national and local chapters) considered PPGP a threat. It stymied their growth by charging PGP physicians with unethical conduct and revoking their membership.¹⁸ Professional ethical codes restricted both *contract practice* (organizations that employed physicians to treat their workers or members) and the *corporate practice of medicine* (organizations that employed physicians to market medical services to the public).¹⁹ Without medical society membership, physicians usually could not obtain referrals from other physicians, hospital privileges, or malpractice insurance, even though they were licensed to practice. Later, following the AMA, many state courts interpreted licensing statutes as prohibiting the corporate practice of medicine.

As a result of organized medicine's opposition, it often required a combination of concerted consumer voice and exit to spur the formation of PPGPs. As part of the reforms during the presidency of Franklin Roosevelt, the Farm Security Administration assisted many agricultural cooperatives to form PPGPs. The Group Health Cooperative of Puget Sound and Group Health Association in Washington, D.C., also arose when consumers combined political action and marketplace choices and formed a cooperative. In regions where PPGPs were successful, medical societies responded by creating physician-directed insurance networks in which physicians remained self-employed and were paid either fee-for-service or by capitation. These entities, called Foundation Medical Plans, served as the model for Independent Practice Associations in the 1970s.

Some reformers supported PPGPs, but others believed they diverted attention from what was needed: NHI. PPGPs did not require the federal or state government to finance or organize medical care. PPGPs (and the Blues) followed the American tradition of volunteerism and self-help rather than the European tradition of social solidarity, which called upon the state to finance or supply social services. The growth of private medical insurance contrasted with the development of publicly funded social insurance under the 1935 social security statute, which included income support for retirement or permanent disability, some income for minor dependents in the event of the workers' untimely death, as well as some income maintenance for the poor. Private insurance represented a move away from having the government create an entitlement to medical care or manage the medical economy

1955-1966: Medical Access without Management

After the Blues grew nationally, commercial insurers concluded that they could underwrite medical insurance. They competed with the Blues by pricing premiums based on the risk of each individual or group of employees that they insured. They sold policies to those with low risks for less than the Blues (which charged everyone the same) and excluded high-risk individuals in contrast to the Blues, which insured anyone. Critics called such risk selection *cream skimming*. The Blues were left with higher risk groups and forced to raise premiums, causing a further exodus of low risk groups who sought lower premiums. By 1951, commercial insurers' market share surpassed that of the Blues.²⁰

The growth of private insurance dampened consumer agitation for NHI. However, some opponents of NHI acknowledged that private insurance could not

cover the elderly and poor. The elderly were likely to need medical services, so commercial insurers either did not sell them policies or charged prohibitive premiums. Often retired, seniors had less income, could not purchase insurance through an employer group, and lacked employer subsidies. The poor, by definition, lacked means to buy insurance. Some advocates of private insurance grudgingly supported the creation of two limited public insurance programs: Medicare for seniors; and Medicaid for groups historically considered the *deserving poor*: the blind, disabled, infants and mothers.²¹ The AMA's lobbying stopped reform legislation in the late 1950s and early 1960s. But after Lyndon Johnson's 1964 landslide election with a strong Democratic Congressional majority, in 1965 Congress enacted Medicare and Medicaid.²²

In designing Medicare to garner physician support, legislators preserved their conflicts of interest. The statute's preamble stated, "Nothing in this title shall be construed...to exercise any supervision or control over the practice of medicine or the manner in which medical services are provided..." Physicians who chose to participate in the program set their fees. Medicare capped payment at levels no higher than those matching the 75th percentile of fees charged by physicians in their region. However, since all physicians could and did raise their fees, the 75th percentile cap only slowed fee increases. Furthermore, physicians could bill patients the difference between their fee and the amount Medicare reimbursed as they did with the Blues and commercial insurance. Medicaid allowed states to set provider fees, but preserved fee-for-service payment, which often fueled overused of services. These two programs turned federal and state governments into the largest medical payers, together accounting for nearly 40 percent of national medical spending. By supplying funds with few constraints and little oversight, they fueled medical spending, which increased from 5 percent of the gross domestic product in 1960 to 8.8 percent in 1970 and to 12 percent in 1980.²³

1966-1973: Cost-Containment, Competition, and Substitute for Regulation

Most insurance did not control fees, the volume of services, or conflicts of interest which tempted physicians to make clinical choices that boost their income. Medical spending exploded. In response, states began to regulate hospital spending by setting per-diem rates. In 1972, federal legislation promoted the trend and by 1980, 30 states set hospital charges.²⁴ Hoping to restrict unnecessary use of resources, starting in 1964, states also required hospitals and nursing homes to obtain a state-issued certificate-of-need before new

construction, expansion of existing facilities, or purchase of capital-intensive imaging equipment. In 1965, Congress passed the Comprehensive Health Planning Act which funded state planning agencies to develop such regulation. By 1973, 20 states had certificate-of-need regulation and Medicare did not reimburse capital costs of hospitals lacking certificates of need.²⁵ In 1974, the National Health Planning and Resources Development Act instituted health planning overseen by federal health system agencies.²⁶ These forms of regulation managed spending by controlling the supply of hospital beds and capital investments and the rates hospitals charged for their services, rather than changing physician incentives or overseeing their clinical choices.

Soon after Richard Nixon became president in January 1969, he declared there was a health cost crisis.²⁷ He reluctantly froze Medicare fees while he searched for other ways to control spending and soon decided to promote PPGPs under the name, HMOs.²⁸ HMOs had incentives to reduce spending. They were paid fixed premiums for each person without additional revenue if their costs rose or they increased the medical services they supplied. HMOs also had tools to control spending. They oversaw medical practice, determined physician payment, and could influence decisions about medical choices. The Nixon administration created subsidies to start HMOs, facilitated their use in Medicare and Medicaid, and sponsored legislation to promote HMOs, enacted in 1973.²⁹ Federal HMO policy was an alternative to controlling spending by regulating hospital fees and expansion of hospital beds and capital intensive equipment.

Yet the HMO Act reflected competing aims. Senator Edward Kennedy (D-MA) wanted HMOs to set the ground for NHI, and so the legislation required HMOs to offer comprehensive benefits and use open enrollment and community rating. As a result, HMOs did not cost much less than traditional insurance. The Nixon administration fought to ensure that the statute permitted for-profit HMOs and the Independent Practice Association (IPA) HMOs — the renamed Foundation Medical Plans — which allowed physicians to remain self-employed entrepreneurs.

Most staff- and group-model HMOs, like most PPGPs, were not-for-profits with a public service mission that ended entrepreneurship and fee-for-service payment conflicts by employing physicians. However, they restricted exit by limiting patients to limited provider networks.³⁰ The poor had even fewer options as state Medicaid programs often required they enroll in

In 1970 there were 3 million HMO enrollees, and by 1976, only 6 million in federally qualified HMOs. Then, Congress dropped the requirement that HMOs have open enrollment and community rating and reduced requirements for services they must cover. Still, by 1980, there were only 9.1 million enrollees. But by 1990, HMOs covered 33.6 million individuals and by 2000 over 80 million.

an HMO.³¹ In contrast, IPA-HMOs allowed physicians to remain self-employed practitioners and continue entrepreneurial practice. Nevertheless, they often mitigated conflicts of interest by compensating physicians using capitation instead of fee-for-service payment, and through utilization review and physician gatekeepers, which controlled the services supplied.

Later, however, HMOs were transformed. For-profit firms became dominant. HMOs increased their use of risk-sharing, so that physicians' income decreased unless they limited the use of medical resources.³² They replaced incentives to increase services with incentives to reduce them. Rather than eliminate physicians' conflicts of interest, this change introduced new ones.

In 1970 there were 3 million HMO enrollees, and by 1976, only 6 million in federally qualified HMOs. Then Congress dropped the requirement that HMOs have open enrollment and community rating and reduced requirements for services they must cover.³³ Still, by 1980, there were only 9.1 million enrollees. But by 1990, HMOs covered 33.6 million individuals and by 2000 over 80 million.³⁴

Medicine's Political Economy, 1973-2010

The Growth of Markets and For-Profit HMOs

Legal changes promoted medical commerce. A 1975 lawsuit challenged bar association ethics rules that prohibited lawyers' advertising. In deciding the case, the Supreme Court ended the professional exemption from antitrust law and prevented professional associations from disciplining members for engaging in competitive activities.³⁵ Soon thereafter, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) sued the AMA for using its ethical code to restrict advertising and other commercial practices. By 1979, an appellate court upheld the FTC's decision that enjoined the AMA from restricting competition and required it to remove ethical code restrictions that had that effect.³⁶

Then, market proponents clamored for deregulation. They explained that reimbursing hospital costs plus a percentage mark-up encouraged spending because hospitals earned more as their costs increased. They noted that HMOs could not develop lower cost provider networks if states required insurers to pay all hospitals the same rate.

Ronald Reagan ran for president in 1980, promising to limit regulation. His administration ended federal health planning and many states then repealed their own certificate-of-need laws. States ended rate regulation; today only Maryland regulates hospital charges.³⁷ When states stopped setting hospital rates, HMOs negotiated discounts in return for steering patients to the hospital. Under Reagan, Medicare stopped reimbursing hospitals for their costs and paid a set fee for each patient they treated, determined mainly by the patient's principal diagnosis. Hospitals that used resources frugally earned a surplus and those that did not bore most of the financial loss. These changes squeezed hospitals.³⁸ Many not-for-profit hospitals reduced their charity care and unprofitable services, and some not-for-profit hospitals converted into for-profit firms.

The Reagan administration ended federal subsidies for not-for-profit HMOs, promoted HMOs for private investors, and spurred their growth in Medicare.³⁹ Tax policy had already squeezed not-for-profit HMOs. In 1974, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) held that, to be tax-exempt, HMOs needed to supply community benefits, not just serve their enrollees. In 1978, a court reversed the policy,⁴⁰ but the IRS then challenged the tax-exempt status of IPAs on the grounds that they were primarily in business for their physician members. Collectively, these policies helped transform managed care from being largely not-for-profits to being mainly for-profits. In 1973 most HMOs were not-for-profit, but by 1985 more than half were for-profit.⁴¹ For-profit HMO enrollment grew from 12 percent in 1981 to over 63 percent by 2000.⁴² Between the late 1970s and 1985, 46 not-for-profit HMOs became for-profit firms and another 60 converted by 1997.⁴³

Changes Since 1980: Diversification, Consolidation, and Convergence

In 1981, Professor Hal Luft published *Health Maintenance Organizations: Dimensions of Performance*, an authoritative study of HMOs.⁴⁴ Yet in 1986, he said we knew *less* about HMOs than ten years previously because they diversified, which made it difficult to generalize about their organization, function, or performance.⁴⁵

Initially, staff-model HMOs — which employed a closed network of employed physicians and group-

model HMOs — which had exclusive contracts with two or more physician groups — dominated the market. IPA-HMOs contracted with intermediaries (IPAs or group practices), which in turn contracted with physicians, and had the smallest market share. But IPA-HMOs grew rapidly and soon had the largest enrollment.⁴⁶ Because IPA-HMOs contracted with intermediary groups or self-employed physicians, they offered a wide choice of providers, which consumers favored. They expanded without incurring fixed-employment costs and varied networks based on regional differences and market changes.

HMOs, particularly IPA-HMOs, spawned many different arrangements for financing, payment, and contracting.⁴⁷ Often a single HMO negotiated different payment terms with each physician group. HMOs also adopted diverse practice guidelines, criteria to determine what medical care they deemed unnecessary, utilization review protocols, and methods to evaluate quality and oversee practice.⁴⁸ By 1997, 75 major organizations had over 1,800 practice guidelines.⁴⁹ Individual firms developed thousands of others.⁵⁰ Sometimes they maintained that their guidelines were proprietary and did not disclose the details.⁵¹

At the same time, health plans increasingly varied their coverage. The Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA) allowed employers that offer benefits through self-funded plans to ignore state insurance laws which mandate minimum coverage. ERISA plans can offer as few benefits as they wish. HMOs organized physician networks and administered benefits for ERISA plans. By the 1990s, over half of American employees received health benefits through ERISA plans.

Despite diversification, there were some notable trends. HMO ownership consolidated.⁵² In 1983, organizations that owned more than one HMO controlled 25 percent of HMOs. By 1986, 62 percent of HMOs and 73 percent of all enrollees were in national organizations.⁵³ Today very few insurers dominate each regional market, and this restricts the opportunity of individuals to exit.⁵⁴

When a few oligopolies dominate a market, they become complacent about losing market share and less responsive to consumer exit.⁵⁵ In fact, HMOs may prefer to lose patients with high-cost illnesses because it will increase their profit. In that case, dissatisfied patients may find equally unresponsive competitors when they exit. Switching physicians within a plan may not produce new clinical choices because HMOs influence the medical practice of all physicians through financial incentives and rules.

In addition, the differences between HMOs and indemnity insurance diminished. Indemnity insur-

ers increased their use of utilization review, making them more like HMOs. Some insurers offered a blend between HMOs and indemnity insurance: the Preferred Provider Organization (PPO). PPOs combine limited provider networks with open network indemnity insurance. Patients pay small co-payments when they receive services from preferred providers; they pay high co-payments when they consult other providers. Insurers also offered point of service plans (POS) similar to PPOs. Insurers began to offer multiple plans often including a closed network HMO, IPA-HMO, PPOs, and a POS plan.⁵⁶ These changes chipped away at restrictions on choice of providers. Still, patients paid more when consulting providers outside the preferred network. And although patients had access to more physicians, they were all subject to MCO practice guidelines and utilization review.

As distinct models gave way to a continuum of financial and organizational arrangements, analysts referred to them collectively as managed care or MCOs. Nearly all insurance became a type of managed care. Writers created new terms to distinguish between various kinds of managed care, generating what Jonathan Weiner and Gregory de Lissovoy called a *tower of Babel*.⁵⁷ Yet as Jacob Hacker and Theodore Marmor note, these taxonomies did not reveal the key differences in the degree of risk-sharing between providers and the primary insurer, the extent of administrative oversight on physicians' clinical choices, and the restrictions on patients' choice of providers.⁵⁸

Managed Competition

Economist Alain Enthoven saw a role for *both* markets and public management. He advocated for what he first called *consumer choice health plans* and later renamed *managed competition*.⁵⁹ Enthoven favored MCOs because they had tools to control spending and quality that indemnity insurers lacked. However, he did not want MCOs to compete by selecting risk, namely excluding or charging higher premiums to high-risk individuals. Nor did he want MCOs to compete by product differentiation, i.e., creating non-standard benefit packages, because then consumers could not easily compare plan coverage and cost.

Enthoven proposed that federal law specify standard benefit packages so that individuals could readily compare MCO coverage and premiums. He wanted the law to require consumers to pay part of the premium, rather than have it funded entirely by their employer or public financing, so that individuals would have an incentive to choose a frugal benefit package. He argued the law should mandate community rating so that MCOs competed on price and quality, not by risk selection.

These ideas influenced president Bill Clinton's 1993 proposed reforms, which envisioned most people purchasing private insurance from competing managed care plans, overseen by public authorities.⁶⁰ Clinton, however, also proposed a national cap on spending, guaranteed universal coverage, and subsidies for low-income individuals and firms. Private insurers opposed the Clinton proposal, fearing loss of income and increased regulation. The political right objected to a larger government role in funding medical care and overseeing private insurers, benefits offered, and spending. The political left objected to reliance on private insurers and markets. Many insured individuals feared the plan would disrupt their current arrangements, raise their premiums or taxes, or limit their choices. Ultimately, Congress did not enact the Clinton reforms.⁶¹ After its demise, MCOs grew, but competed by risk selection, marketing, and differentiating their benefits, rather than in the manner that Enthoven had wanted.

1994-2010: Bounty Hunting, Backlash, Public Management, and Rebranding

Society paid MCOs to find ways to reduce spending. For-profit firms became very adept at this task. They earned profits by reducing provider payment, eliminating unnecessary services, and, perversely, by reducing beneficial services as well. Economist Uwe Reinhardt described them as *bounty hunters*.⁶² MCOs employed explicit forms of rationing that limited choices of physicians and patients and undermined patient and provider trust.⁶³ Some evidence shows that patients even received poorer quality of care in for-profit than not-for-profit HMOs.⁶⁴ MCO restrictions irked the public and providers. The press reported on MCOs' denial of necessary services and their high profits.

The limitations of exit as a means of change are illustrated by the political backlash against managed care in the 1990s.⁶⁵ Market theory suggests that at least some MCOs would respond to public dissatisfaction by revising their policies to increase their market share. This did not occur. It required voice through the political process to address the public's concerns.⁶⁶ Consumer groups formed alliances with providers to support state and federal regulation of managed care. Between 1995 and 2001, 47 states passed legislation that regulated managed care, referred to as the *Patients' Bills of Rights* or *Patient Protection laws*. Such legislation represents public management of managed care. Legislation can set general rules, but this is not the only way to hold organizations accountable to those they serve. Some early PPGP's were consumer cooperatives and members had voice in their governance and operations. However, there are hardly

any consumer-directed MCOs today.⁶⁷ The limitations of exit suggest that policy should promote voice within MCOs.

Patient protection laws vary among states, but include common provisions. They set certain standards: rules for the adequacy of provider networks; minimum covered length of hospital stay for birthing, mastectomy, and some other services; and required disclosure of physician incentives and other information.⁶⁸ A key provision in these statutes is so-called *independent medical review* or *external review*. When an MCO claims that a service is unnecessary or experimental and denies coverage, individuals can appeal to an independent review organization (IRO) that hires a physician to evaluate the case. If the IRO decides in favor of the patient, then the MCOs must supply the service.⁶⁹

and the public will therefore have to resort to other means to promote changes in managed care.

Reflecting on the backlash and ensuing changes, economist James Robinson proclaimed “the end of managed care.” Peter Jacobson and other legal scholars inquired “who killed managed care?” Mark Hall performed a “regulatory autopsy.”⁷¹ However, the obituaries were premature. Rather than die, managed care morphed. MCOs changed how it used its tools, but did not jettison them.

MCOs broadened provider networks, reduced physician risk-sharing, introduced new incentives under the rubric of *pay-for-performance*, relaxed gate-keeping, and focused utilization review on high cost items.⁷² They also increased their oversight of drugs. Pharmaceutical benefit managers restricted formular-

Consumer voice spurred enactment of patient protection laws, but ironically, they restricted the ability of consumer voice to produce system-wide change.

Independent medical review allows patients to complain that their HMO inappropriately denied them medical services. However, each appeal is treated as an independent patient care problem, rather than an organizational or public policy issue, and each appeal is decided by different reviewers.

Consumer voice spurred enactment of patient protection laws, but ironically, they restricted the ability of consumer voice to produce system-wide change. Independent medical review allows patients to complain that their HMO inappropriately denied them medical services. However, each appeal is treated as an independent patient care problem, rather than an organizational or public policy issue, and each appeal is decided by different reviewers. When reviewers overturn an MCO denial, they do not bind the MCO to treat the clinical issue in other patients or other patient appeals similarly. Nor do independent reviewer decisions affect other MCOs. Indeed, in all but one state, the clinical issues involved and basis for decision are not made public. Patients with similar problems, other HMOs, and regulators cannot see what choices the HMO made or reviewer’s assessment of whether it was correct.⁷⁰

By limiting the effect of appeals to individuals alone, independent review reduces the effect of consumer voice. It silences those who complain by giving them what they want, but maintains the status quo for others. It prevents patient voice from yielding collective benefits and so creates an obstacle to change. Patients

ies, oversaw prescribing through utilization review, negotiated discounts with wholesalers, dispensed drugs through mail rather than independent pharmacies or physicians, and managed patient choices through co-payments. Similarly, they used limited networks for behavioral health, and regulated their fees, and services.

A sober assessment also reveals that in Medicaid, there was little reduction in the use of managed care or relaxing of its constraints on choice of providers, or utilization review. Over 69 percent of Medicaid recipients were in MCOs in the beginning of 2009.⁷³ Furthermore, president George W. Bush promoted the use of IPA-MCOs, and PPOs within Medicare with subsidies of several billion dollars. Some beneficiaries opted to receive benefits through MCOs to reduce their copayments or to receive supplemental benefits. In 2008 nearly a quarter of Medicare beneficiaries enrolled in MCOs and 40 percent added drug benefits through stand-alone private managed care drug plans.⁷⁴

The Bush administration also sought to use managed care to devolve the federal government of responsibility to supply medical services and its financial liability for the cost of medical care. It proposed changing Medicare from a program that offered specified medi-

cal services into a program that offered a fixed financial contribution that beneficiaries could use toward the purchase of medical benefits through an MCO. In place of guaranteed benefits it would have granted only limited financial support for premiums. That would have capped the federal government's financial responsibility and shifted financial risk to individual beneficiaries and MCOs. The plan would have ended significant federal regulation of hospital and physician payment and federal oversight of hospitals and medical care quality. Congress, however, did not enact the proposal.⁷⁵

Managed care did end in one respect. MCOs learned they had a bad public image. In a typical business marketing response they employed public relations to *rebrand* their product. As part of this process they replaced the term *managed care* and *managed care organization* with the neutral sounding *health plan*. Yet managed care tools and organizational forms continued to emerge in new guises. In 2009, reformers called for the development of *accountable health organizations*, in which physicians and hospitals form groups and take financial and management responsibility for their patients. They would earn bonuses or incur penalties depending on the medical outcomes, measures of quality, and the cost of treating the population.⁷⁶

Globalization

Other countries also search for ways to control costs, oversee medical care, counter the power of organized medicine, and reduce physicians' conflicts of interest. They too have struggles over how to shape the medical political economy and the role of the state and the private sector. Thus, it is not surprising that managed care became an American export and that countries adopted various aspects of its elements, including alternatives to fee-for-service payment, practice guidelines, utilization review, primary care physician gatekeepers, risk-sharing, or managed competition. In essence, managed care played different roles abroad depending on how it was used.⁷⁷

The World Bank and International Monetary Fund have promoted neoliberal health reforms in Latin America, including the privatization of public services.⁷⁸ These reforms often include having social-security funds finance the private management or ownership of health facilities as a substitute for public ownership; the supply or management of services by investor-owned firms; or a contracted physician panel that assumes some financial risk for serving a designated population. Some reforms emphasize managed care, others private insurance, and still others having public authorities to contract with for-profit MCOs.⁷⁹

Chile, Colombia, and Brazil, for example, partly privatized management or delivery of publicly financed health services.⁸⁰

As part of changes made in order to receive World Bank structural adjustment loans, Mexico initiated health reforms in 1995 and 2004, modeled on managed competition. "The objective of reform," notes professor Asa Laurell, former Minister of Health for Mexico City, "is that all public health institutions will separate funding and provision of services, assigning to fund manager(s) the essential role of contracting services with different providers..." rather than supplying services themselves.⁸¹ Initially, the Mexican Social Security Institute health regions and specialty hospitals supplied the services, but the model allows contracting with private sector providers. Fund managers can pay organized providers by capitation or fee-for-service. The reforms also substituted the solidarity principle, in which contributions are based on ability to pay and services delivered based on need, with a principle that emphasizes equal contributions for equal services. Now employers and the state make a uniform contribution and employers make a small contribution proportional to their income.

Other governments, however, have used managed care to oversee medical care within their existing NHI system without promoting privatization. Around 2000, France, which has NHI, began state-led managed care.⁸² It offered supplemental payments for physicians to become primary care physician gate-keepers who coordinate referrals and oversee patient care, and created incentives for patients to use them. Patients who consult specialists without their gatekeeper's referral pay higher co-payments. In addition, France created an agency to adopt authoritative practice guidelines with the aim of using these to guide and oversee physician practice.

France also reformed payment and billing. It scrapped the billing codes that physicians had insisted on since 1930, which used only 28 basic categories that did not specify what services patients received, and thereby precluded the use of effective utilization review. Now, physicians must indicate the precise service using codes corresponding to over 7,000 service categories. NHI assigns fees for each billing code using a resource-based relative value scale. In the future, physicians will also have to list the patient's diagnosis. The new system makes utilization review possible. France is also replacing global budgets for public hospitals, and per-diem and fee-for-service for private hospitals with prospective payment based on each patient's diagnoses for public and private hospitals. The new system will provide incentives for hos-

pitals to treat more patients but also economize the resources they use for each patient.

Japan is also adopting managed care tools in its NHI system.⁸³ In the past, Japan's insurers were not permitted to review billing claims electronically, even though they had the information. In 2005, the government initiated a plan to process all health insurance claims electronically by 2012. That will make possible computer-based utilization review. By October 2009, medical facilities were submitting 65 percent of claims electronically.⁸⁴

Japan is also reforming payment to manage medical practice and physicians' incentives. Initially it shifted from fee-for-service payment to per-diems and bundled payment, and reduced incentives to prescribe drugs. In 2004, Japan began to institute a prospective payment system based on the patient's diagnosis in acute care hospitals. Each hospital receives a per diem that declines with the length of stay. By 2009, 48 percent of hospital beds were reimbursed using the new payment system.

Since 2004, Japan has attempted to promote practice standards through voluntary hospital accreditation and physician certification. So far, there are no government or insurance sanctions for not being accredited, and accreditation does not affect reimbursement. To make use of market incentives, the government permits hospitals to advertise their accreditation. As of 2007, 30 percent of hospitals were accredited.⁸⁵ The government has created incentives for physicians to participate in continuing medical education (CME). In 2004, it began to certify CME and allow certified CME providers to issue certificates to graduates, who can advertise their credentials.

Concluding Observations

Managing is at the core of medical practice. Traditionally, it was physicians who managed symptoms, illness, and patients' response to them. To cope with medical problems, physicians directed and coordinated the use of drugs, resources, personnel, and even institutions. More recently, laymen, organizations, insurers, and public policy have also managed medical practice. The development of public financing and insurance were a means to promote the production of medical services, change its distribution, and facilitate access to medical care. As part of these societal changes, the growth of PPGPs, HMOs, and MCOs helped direct the production and allocation of medical services as well as the choices of physicians, patients, and medical facilities. Seen in this light, managed care transcends particular tools and organizations (such as MCOs) that emerged in the United States. We will

always need to manage care, even if we do not do so through MCOs. When we discuss managed care, we should remember that public policy, institutional and organizational arrangements, and the decisions of clinicians jointly manage medical practice.

Using the term managed care without elaboration often obscures understanding. In part, this is because it is malleable. Managed care's organizational forms, financing, and tools evolved over a long period of time and continue to develop. It emerged early in the 20th century and metamorphosed in response to changes in public policy and medical markets, as well as being employed to change them. In addition, because the political economy of medicine has evolved, managed care has been used in different contexts and played different roles. Furthermore, diverse parties and nations have used managed care to advance conflicting goals. Consequently, it is insufficient to focus on managed care's organizational forms and tools. We need to examine what parties are managing, what ends they seek, and the political-economic context in which they work.

Many managed care tools were developed to promote physician accountability. But patients and the public cannot rely on lay managers or MCOs alone, since they, too, may fail to act in patients' interests. Managers — whether they are physicians, administrators, firms, or public officials — are agents who are delegated authority to serve others. There is always a risk that they will not do so adequately: they may be negligent or disloyal or their judgment may be compromised. Ensuring the accountability of managers is a key problem, particularly when they have conflicts of interest.

Here is where patient/consumer voice and exit can help: by managing from the bottom up. Patients/consumers can sometimes produce change by speaking out, or by walking out. These are limited tools and do not guarantee accountability to patients and consumers, particularly when they confront other groups that promote competing interests. As this history has shown, neither the use of exit nor voice alone, nor even their combination, assure the accountability of physicians and medical organizations. Nevertheless, as nations search for ways to better manage medical care and health policy, they should try to develop mechanisms that facilitate the use of consumer/patient voice and exit in ways to promote accountability. Patients and consumers should play an important role in managing medical care and policy.

Acknowledgements

Supported in part by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Investigator Award, I benefited from the comments of Peter Jacobson, Theodore Marmor, an anonymous reviewer, and the research assistance of Anthony Ruggiero.

References

1. This article develops the themes that I presented in a talk at the 1st International Conference on Health Care Reform, University of Mexico, Mexico City, April 24, 2009. M. A. Rodwin, "The Metamorphosis of Managed Care," in O. Rivero Serrano, ed., *1er Congreso Internacional de Medicina y Salud* (México, D.F.: Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, 2010). For the standard text book on managed care, see P. Kongstvedt, *Essentials of Managed Health Care*, 5th ed. (Boston: Jones and Bartlett, 2007).
2. A. O. Hirschman, *Exit, Voice, and Loyalty: Responses to Decline in Firms, Organizations, and States* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1970); A. O. Hirschman, "Exit and Voice: An Expanding Sphere of Influence," in *Rival Views of Market Society and Other Recent Essays* (New York: Viking Press, 1970).
3. C. D. Weller, "Free Choice as a Restraint of Trade, and the Counterintuitive Contours of Competition," *Health Matrix* 33, no. 2 (1985): 3-23; M. A. Rodwin, "Exit and Voice in American Health Care," *Michigan Journal of Law Reform* 32, no. 4 (1999): 1041-1067; M. A. Rodwin, "Consumer Voice and Representation in Managed Health Care," *Journal of Health Law* 34, no. 2 (2001): 223-272.
4. For a history and analysis and history of commercialism and conflicts of interest in American medicine from the colonial period until the present, see, M. A. Rodwin, "Medical Commerce, Physician Entrepreneurialism, and Conflicts of Interest," *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics* 16, no. 4 (2007): 387-397.
5. M. A. Rodwin, *Medicine, Money and Morals: Physicians' Conflicts of Interest* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1993).
6. J. H. Hibbard and E. C. Weeks, "Consumerism in Health Care: Prevalence and Predictors," *Medical Care* 25, no. 11 (1987): 1019-1032.
7. J. Katz, *The Silent World of Doctor and Patient* (New York: The Free Press, 1984).
8. T. Parsons, "The Sick Role and the Role of the Physician Reconsidered," *Milbank Quarterly* 53, no. 257 (1975): 266-271.
9. M. A. Rodwin, "Patient Accountability and Quality of Care: Lessons from Medical Consumerism and the Patients' Rights, Women's Health and Disability Rights Movements," *American Journal of Law and Medicine* 20, nos. 1 & 2 (1994): 147-167.
10. R. C. Derbyshire, *Medical licensure and discipline in the United States* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins Press, 1969): at 77-85; C. F. Ameringer, *State Medical Boards and the Politics of Public Protection* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1999).
11. P. C. Weiler, J. P. Newhouse, W. G. Johnson, T. Brennan, and H. Hiatt, *A Measure of Malpractice: Medical Injury, Malpractice Litigation, and Patient Compensation* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1993).
12. For some of the leading histories of American medicine and health policy, see P. Starr, *The Social Transformation of American Medicine* (New York: Basic Books, 1982); R. Stevens, *In Sickness and in Wealth: American Hospitals in the Twentieth Century* (New York: Basic Books, 1989).
13. Adverse selection is not limited to patients or purchasers. Insurers can also engage in adverse selection by marketing insurance to individuals less likely to need medical services than average or by excluding high risk individuals and groups.
14. J. G. Burrows, *Organized Medicine in the Progressive Era: The Move toward Monopoly* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1977): at Chap. 8, "Contract Practice," 119-132. J. F. Chase-Lubitz, "The Corporate Practice of Medicine Doctrine: An Anachronism in the Modern Health Care Industry," *Vanderbilt Law Review* 40, no. 2 (1987): 445-488.
15. R. Cunningham III and R. M. Cunningham Jr., *The Blues: A History of the Blue Cross and Blue Shield System* (Dekalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 1997).
16. See Starr, *supra* note 12.
17. J. L. Schwartz, "Early History of Prepaid Medical Care Plans," *Bulletin of the History of Medicine* 39, no. 5 (1965): 450-475; H. R. Hansen, "Laws Affecting Group Health Plans," *Iowa Law Review* 35, no. 2 (1950): 209-236.
18. They succeeded, despite the federal government successfully prosecuting the AMA in 1942 for violation of antitrust laws by excluding physicians in Group Health Association, Washington, D.C.
19. J. Laufer, "Ethical and Legal Restrictions on Contract and Corporate Practice of Medicine," *Law and Contemporary Problems* 6, no. 4 (1939): 516-27. See Chase-Lubitz, *supra* note 14.
20. Statistics on U.S. population from Statistical Abstracts of the U.S. Statistics on enrollment in insurance plans from Statistical Abstracts of the U.S. Statistics on enrollment in insurance plans from: R. Fein, *Medical Care, Medical Cost: The Search for a National Health Insurance Policy* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1986): at Chapter 1, "In Sickness and in Health."
21. States could cover additional low-income groups and choose the income eligibility level for their qualifying. Today, Medicaid covers less than half of all individuals, and only one-third of childless adults, falling below the federal poverty level. S. Rosenbaum, "Medicaid and National Health Care Reform," *New England Journal of Medicine* 36, no. 21 (2009): 2009-2012.
22. T. Marmor, *The Politics of Medicare*, 2nd ed. (Hawthorn NY: Aldine Transaction, 1994); J. Oberlander, *The Political Life of Medicare* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2003).
23. Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development Health Data 2002.
24. P.L. 92-603 (1972); J. McDonough, "Tracking the Demise of State Hospital Rate-Setting," *Health Affairs* 16, no. 1 (1997): 142-149.
25. However, planning agencies did not directly control funds for construction or reimbursement, which undercut their effectiveness. See V. G. Rodwin, *The Health Planning Predicament: France, Québec, England, and the United States* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1984).
26. States were required to create state health planning agencies and implement a system to issue certificates of need which would be necessary for new hospital construction or expansion. Health System Agencies regulated providers, but the majority of members represented consumers. The boards would make recommendations to state agencies on issuing certificates of need, and to the federal government on use of federal funds. Planning agencies and PSROs were supposed to develop explicit standards for determining need. Employers and consumer groups participated in decisions about allocation of resources which had previously been left to physicians and hospitals.
27. At the time, many leaders believed Congress would soon pass NHI. Because of this, Nixon later introduced his own proposal for NHI, which might have become law had not the Watergate scandal forced his resignation.
28. S. Altman and J. Eichenholtz, "Inflation in the Health Industry: Causes and Cures," in S. Altman and J. Eichenholtz, eds., *Economics and Health* (Cambridge: MIT Press, 1981).
29. L. D. Brown, *Politics and Health Care Organization: HMO's as Federal Policy* (Washington, D.C.: The Brookings Institution, 1983).
30. See Rodwin (2001) *supra* note 3; Rodwin (1999), *supra* note 3; M. A. Rodwin, "Conflicts in Managed Care," *New England Journal of Medicine* 332, no. 9 (1995): 604-607.
31. R. Hurlley, D. Freund, and J. Paul, *Managed Care in Medicaid: Lessons for Policy and Program Development* (Ann Arbor: Health Administration Press, 1993).
32. F. J. Hellinger, "The Impact of Financial Incentives on Physician Behavior in Managed Care Plans: A Review of the Evi-

- dence," *Medical Care Research Review* 153, no. 3 (1996): 294-314.
33. 1976 Amendments to the HMO Act.
 34. Data from Inter-study, summarized in B. Gray, "The Rise and Decline of the HMO," in R. Stevens, C. E. Rosenberg, and L. R. Burns, *History and Health Policy in the United States: Putting the Past Back In* (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2006): 309-339, at 312. By 2001, HMO enrollment declined to 71.8 million. *The Inter-study Competitive Edge 3.2.*, Excelsior, MN, Decision Resources, Inc.
 35. *Goldfarb v. Virginia State Bar*, 421 U.S. 773 (1975); C. F. Ameringer, *The Health Care Revolution: From Medical Monopoly to Market Competition* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2008).
 36. In re American Medical Ass'n, 94 F.T.C. 701, 801 (1979); [1979-1983 Transfer Binder] Trade Reg. Rep. (CCH) p 21,955 at 22,418-19.
 37. See McDonough, *supra* note 24.
 38. J. Goldsmith, *Can Hospitals Survive? The New Competitive Health Care Market* Homewood: Dow Jones-Irwin, 1981).
 39. R. and C. Touche, *Investors' Guide to Health Maintenance Organizations* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1982). See Gray, *supra* note 34.
 40. *Sound Health Ass'n v. Comm'r*, 71 T.C. 158 (1978).
 41. See Inter-study, *The Inter-study 7 HMO summary*, Excelsior, MN, Decision Resources, Inc., 1985; Inter-study, *National HMO firms 1986: A Report on Companies That Own or Operate HMOs in Two or More States*, Excelsior, MN, Decision Resources, Inc., 1987.
 42. C. Williams, J. Treloar, J. Lundy, J. Wang, and L. Levitt, *Trends & Indicators in the Changing Health Care Marketplace, 2002 Chart Book*, The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation Center for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Menlo Park, 2002.
 43. See the *Health Affairs* theme issue on conversion, "Hospital & Health Plan Conversion," in *Health Affairs* 16, no. 2 (1997). See especially, B. Gray, *supra* note 34. "Conversion of HMOs and Hospitals: What's at Stake?" *Health Affairs* 16, no. 2 (1997): 29-47; G. Claxton, J. Feder, D. Shactman, and S. Altman, "Public Policy Issues in Nonprofit Conversions: An Overview," *Health Affairs* 16, no. 2 (1997): 9-28; R. Kuttner, "Must Good HMOs Go Bad? The Commercialization of Prepaid Group Health Care," *New England Journal of Medicine* 338, no. 21 (1998): 1558-1563
 44. H. S. Luft, *Health Maintenance Organizations: Dimensions of Performance* (New Brunswick: Transaction Books, 1987).
 45. Luft's comment was made in public presentation at Heller School, Brandeis University in the fall of 1986. However, Luft and others did evaluate managed care performance. See, e.g., R. H. Miller and H. S. Luft, "Managed Care Plan Performance Since 1980: A Literature Analysis," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 271, no. 19 (1994): 1512-1519; R. H. Miller and H. S. Luft, "Does Managed Care Lead to Better or Worse Quality of Care?" *Health Affairs* 16, no. 5 (1997): 7-25; R. H. Miller, and H. S. Luft, "HMO Plan Performance Update: An Analysis of the Literature, 1997-2001," *Health Affairs* 21, no. 4 (July/August 2002): 63-86.
 46. J. Gabel, "Ten Ways HMOs Have Changed During the 1990s," *Health Affairs* 16, no. 3 (1997): 134-145; D. A. Draper, R. E. Hurley, C. S. Lesser, and B. C. Strunk, "The Changing Face of Managed Care," *Health Affairs* 21, no. 1 (2002): 11-23.
 47. J. Weiner and G. de Lissovoy, "Raising a Tower of Babel: A Taxonomy for Managed Care and Health Insurance Plans," *Journal of Health Politics Policy and Law* 18, no. 1 (1993): 75-103; W. P. Welch, A. Hillman, and M. V. Pauly, "Toward New Typologies for HMOs," *The Milbank Quarterly* 68, no. 2 (1990): 221-243.
 48. For a history of utilization review programs see, B. H. Gray and M. J. Fields, eds., *Controlling Costs and Changing Patient Care: The Role of Utilization Management* (Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1989).
 49. See Gabel, *supra* note 46.
 50. J. Firshein, "Measuring Progress towards Practice Guidelines, Clinical Guidelines, and Doctors," *Business and Health* 38 (1995).
 51. M. F. Shapiro and N. S. Wenger, "Rethinking Utilization Review," *New England Journal of Medicine* 333, no. 20 (1995): 1353-1354; J. P. Kassirer, "The Use and Abuse of Practice Profiles," *New England Journal of Medicine* 330, no. 9 (1994): 634-636.
 52. J. C. Robinson, "The Future of Managed Care Organizations," *Health Affairs* 18, no. 2 (1999): 7-24.
 53. National Industry Council for HMO Development, *The Health Maintenance Organization Industry: Ten Year Report 1973-1983*, Council for HMO Development, Washington, D.C., 1983; see Inter-study (1987), *supra* note 41.
 54. J. C. Robinson, "Consolidation and the Transformation of Competition in Health Insurance," *Health Affairs* 23, no. 6 (2004): 11-23.
 55. See Starr, *supra* note 12, at 429, 442; R. Kronick, D. C. Goodman, and J. Wennberg, et al., "The Marketplace in Health Care Reform: The Demographic Limitations of Managed Competition," *New England Journal of Medicine* 328, no. 2 (1993): 148-152; A. O. Hirschman, *Exit, Voice, and Loyalty: Responses to Decline in Markets, Organizations, and States* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1970): at 57-60.
 56. J. C. Robinson, "The Future of Managed Care Organizations," *Health Affairs* 18, no. 2 (1999): 7-24.
 57. See Weiner and de Lissovoy, *supra* note 47.
 58. J. S. Hacker and T. R. Marmor, "How Not to Think about Managed Care," *Michigan Journal of Law Reform* 32 (1999): 661-684.
 59. A. C. Enthoven, "Consumer Choice Health Plan: A National Health Insurance Proposal Based on Regulated Competition in the Private Sector," *New England Journal of Medicine* 298, no. 12 (1978): 650-658 (Part 1) and 298, no. 13 (1978): 709-720 (Part 2); A. C. Enthoven, *Health Plan: The Only Practical Solution to the Soaring Cost of Medical Care* (Reading: Addison Wesley, 1980); A. C. Enthoven, "The History and Principles of Managed Competition," *Health Affairs* 12, Supp. 1 (1993): 24-48.
 60. White House Domestic Council, *The President's Health Security Plan: The Complete Draft and Final Reports of the White House Domestic Council*, 1993.
 61. T. Skocpol, *Boomerang: Clinton's Health Reform and the Turn against Government* (New York: W.W. Norton, 1997); J. S. Hacker, *The Road to Nowhere: The Genesis of President Clinton's Plan for Health Security* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1997).
 62. U. E. Reinhardt, "A Social Contract for 21st Century Health Care: Three-Tier Health Care with Bounty Hunting," *Health Economics* 5, no. 6 (1996): 479-499.
 63. D. Mechanic, "The Rise and Fall of Managed Care," *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* 45 (Extra) (2004): 76-86; *Pegram v. Herdrich*, 530 U.S. 211 (2000).
 64. D. U. Himmelstein, S. Woolhandler, I. Hellander and S. M. Wolfe, "Quality of Care in Investor-Owned vs. Not-for-Profit HMOs," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 282, no. 159 (1999): 159-163; H. T. Tu and J. D. Reschovsky, "Assessments of Medical Care by Enrollees in For-Profit and Nonprofit Health Maintenance Organizations," *New England Journal of Medicine* 346, no. 17 (2002): 1288-1293; B. Landon and A. M. Epstein, "For-Profit and Not-for-Profit Health Plans Participating in Medicaid," *Health Affairs* 20, no. 3 (2001): 162-171; Consumer's Union, "How Does Your HMO Stack Up?" *Consumers Reports* 64 (1999): 23; G. F. Riley, M. J. Ingber, and C. G. Tudor, "Disenrollment of Medicare Beneficiaries from HMOs," *Health Affairs* 16, no. 5 (1997): 117-124.
 65. M. A. Rodwin, "Backlash as Prelude to Managing Managed Care," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 24, no. 5 (1999): 1115-1126; L. Brown and E. Eagan, "The Paradoxical Politics of Provider Re-empowerment," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 29, no. 6 2004 1045-1072; W. A. Zelman

- and R. A. Berenson, *The Managed Care Blues and How to Cure Them* (Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 1998).
66. See Rodwin, *supra* note 65.
 67. M. A. Rodwin, "Consumer Protection and Managed Care: The Need for Organized Consumers," *Health Affairs* 15, no. 3 (1996): 110-123.
 68. M. A. Rodwin, "Consumer Protection and Managed Care: Issues, Reform Proposals, and Trade-Offs," *Houston Law Review* 32, no. 5 (1996): 1319-1381. A series of articles on managed care regulation appears in a symposium issue of the *Seton Law Review* vol. 26, no. 3 (1996). For discussions of market failure and managed care regulation see, R. Korobkin, "The Efficiency of Managed Care 'Patient Protection' Laws: Incomplete Contracts, Bounded Rationality, and Market Failure," *Cornell Law Review* 85, no. 1 (1999): 1-88; M. A. Hall and F. A. Sloan, "Market Failures and the Evolution of State Regulation of Managed Care," *Law and Contemporary Problems* 65, no. 4 (2002): 169-206. For more recent reviews of managed care regulation see, B. R. Furrow, T. L. Greaney, S. H. Johnson, T. S. Jost and R. L. Schwartz, *Health Law*, 2nd ed. (Saint Paul, MN: West, 2000) "Regulation of Managed Care," 501-508; M. A. Hall and F. A. Sloan, "Market Failures and the Evolution of State Regulation of Managed Care," *Law and Contemporary Problems* 65, no. 4 (2002): 169-206; S. Altman, U. Reinhardt, and D. Schachtman, *Regulating Managed Care: Theory, Practice, and Future Options* (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass Publishers, 1999). For discussion of quality standard regulation, see T. A. Brennan, "The Role of Regulation in Quality Improvement," *The Milbank Quarterly* 76, no. 4 (1998): 709-732.
 69. G. Dallek and K. Pollitz, *External Review of Health Plan Decisions: An Update* (Menlo Park: Family Foundation, 2000). External review laws, however, also had some unintended consequences in terms of diminishing consumer voice. See, M. A. Rodwin, "Patient Appeals as Policy Disputes," in B. Hoffmaan, N. Tomes, and R. Grob et al., *Impatient Voices: Patients as Policy Actors* (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, in press).
 70. See Rodwin, *supra* note 69.
 71. J. C. Robinson, "The End of Managed Care," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 285, no. 20 (2001): 2622-2628; P. D. Jacobson, "Who Killed Managed Care? A Policy Whodunit," *St. Louis University Law Journal* 47, no. 2 (2003): 365-396; M. A. Hall, "The Death of Managed Care: A Regulatory Autopsy," *Journal of Health Politics Policy and Law* 30, no. 3 (2005): 427-452.
 72. M. Rosenthal, B. E. Landon, and S.-L. T. Normand et al., "Pay for Performance in Commercial HMOs," *New England Journal of Medicine* 355, no. 18 (2006): 1895-1902.
 73. Medicaid Managed Care Enrollment as of December 31, 2008, available at <<http://www.cms.hhs.gov/MedicaidDataSourcesGenInfo/downloads/08Dec31f.pdf>> (last visited May 6, 2010).
 74. Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), *Medicare Advantage Program Facts and Figures, January 2009*, available at <<http://www.ahip.org/content/default.aspx?docid=25733>> (last visited May 6, 2010).
 75. M. Gold, "Private Plans in Medicare: Another Look," *Health Affairs* 24, no. 5 (2005): 1302-1310; J. Oberlander, "Through the Looking Glass: The Politics of the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and Modernization Act," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 32, no. 2 (2007): 1877-18219, at 18200-18207.
 76. Medpac, *Report to the Congress: Improving incentives in the Medicare program*, 2009, at Ch. 2, "Accountable Care Organizations," 39-58; E. S. Fisher, M. B. McClellan, and J. Bertko et al., "Fostering Accountable Health Care: Moving Forward in Medicare," *Health Affairs* 28, no. 2 (2009): w219-w231.
 77. For a discussion of the globalization of managed care, see M. A. Rodwin, *Conflicts of Interest and the Future of Medicine: The United States, France and Japan* (New York: Oxford University Press, forthcoming 2010); J. P. Weiner, J. C. Famadas, and H. R. Water, "Managed Care and Private Health Insurance in a Global Context," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 33, no. 6a (2008): 1107-1131; L. Beichl, L. Gunnery, and J. A. Navarro, "A Formula for Successfully Competing in Non-U.S. Health Insurance Markets," *Managed Care Quarterly* 11, no. 2 (2003): 22-28; B. S. Gould, "When Managed Care Doesn't Travel Well: A Case Study of South Africa," in W. W. Wieners, ed., *Global Health Care Markets: A Comprehensive Guide to Regions, Trends, and Opportunities Shaping the International Health Arena* (San Francisco: Jossey Bass, 2000): at 52-65; A. Jacobs, "Seeing Difference: Market Health Reform in Europe," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 23, no. 1 (1998): 1-33; J. Le Grand, "Competition, Cooperation, or Control? Tales from the British National Health Service," *Health Affairs* 18, no. 3 (1999): 27-39.
 78. *World Development Report 1993: Investing in Health*, World Bank, Washington, D.C., 1993.
 79. N. Homedes and A. Ugalde, "Why Neoliberal Health Reforms Have Failed in Latin America," *Health Policy* 71, no. 1 (2005): 83-96; C. Iriart, E. E. Merhy, and H. Waitzkin, "Managed Care in Latin America: The New Common Sense in Health Policy Reform," *Social Science & Medicine* 52, no. 8 (2001): 1243-1253; A. C. Laurell, "Health Reform in Mexico: The Promotion of Inequality," *International Journal of Health Services* 31, no. 2 (2001): 291-321; K. H. W. Stocker and C. Iriart, "The Exportation of Managed Care to Latin America," *New England Journal of Medicine* 340, no. 14 (1999): 1131-1136.
 80. See Homedes and Ugalde, *supra* note 79.
 81. A. C. Laurel, "Health System Reform in Mexico: A Critical Review," *International Journal of Health Services* 37, no. 3 (2007): 515-535, at 520.
 82. V. G. Rodwin, and C. Le Pen, "Health Care Reform in France - The Birth of State-Led Managed Care," *New England Journal of Medicine* 351, no. 22 (2004): 2259-2262.
 83. See Rodwin, *supra* note 77.
 84. E. Okamoto and T. Kozo, *Public Health of Japan, 2007* (Tokyo: Japan Public Health Association, 2008): at 51-53, and correspondence with E. Okamoto, September, 2002.
 85. See *id.* (Okamoto and Kozo), at 46.